THE SCHOOL DISTRICT OF STURGEON BAY

Regular Board of Education Meeting

Wednesday, March 18, 2020
President Hooker called the regular meeting to order at 7:00 PM in the high school library.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

Present were Commissioners: Stephani, Holland via: remote, Hougaard, Stephens, Hooker, Miller, Jennerjohn, Chisholm, Alger.  Also present is Superintendent Tjernagel.

Motion: Hougaard/Alger to adopt the agenda, as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.

Public Participation Section - also known as audience to visitors and delegations (as noted in Board Policy 0167.3 Public Participation at Board Meetings): none.  

Student Council Representative Report: None
Recognition:  None
Minutes: Motion Jennerjohn/Chisholm to approve the minutes of the regular meeting of February 19, 2020.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Bills: Motion Hougaard/Stephens to approve the February 2020 board bills.  Motion carried unanimously.  

CONSENT AGENDA:

1. Grants and Donations: 
Athletic Director Meikle will accept a donation from the Boys and Girls Head Golf Coach Erik Tauschek / WSGA grant award of $1000, to be put towards our golf programs.  The Sturgeon Bay High School Technology Education Department will be receiving a new TimeSavers Sander which will be put to use the high school woodshop.  Many local industry partners donated including the following: Cabinet Creations and Design, Tielens Construction, Portside Builders, Van’s Lumber, Door County Home Builders Association, Countrywide Construction, Carlson & Erickson Builders, and JAR Builders.
Principal Brian O’Handley reports the following grants and donations: 
· Sturgeon Bay Parent Teacher Organization grant of $275 to help purchase books for Sunrise Elementary students for Read Across America week;  
· Sturgeon Bay Parent Teacher Organization grant of $1000 to help pay for transportation cost for Sunrise Elementary 5th grade students for their upcoming fieldtrip to Madison.
A motion to thank these businesses, groups and the individuals associated with them for their generosity, as well as approve the grants and donations is recommended.  (Should be noted: some of these events may not be happening, depending on what comes up in future weeks, but are grateful for their donations.)  
2. Resignations and Retirements – Dena Barganz is retiring from the Middle School special education position at the end of the current school year.  Sharon Sullivan is retiring from our food service program at the end of the current school year.  Ann Quale has notified the district of her plan to retire from her middle school social studies teacher position at the end of the first semester of the 2020-2021 school year.

A motion to accept the resignations and retirements and to thank these individuals for their service to our young people and their families is recommended.  
Motion: Hougaard/Alger to approve the consent agenda items as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
OPERATIONS AGENDA:

1. Consent Agenda items requiring attention (if any): none
2. Food for Students during the School Closure (informational item – no action required)

Note: While this agenda item fits better with some other items that have been added to the amended agenda since the initial board agenda approval, I wanted to place it here so if Director Spude is able to join us, she does not have to wait through the majority of the agenda.

Food Service Director Jenny Spude has been working and preparing to help meet the needs of students       during a closure. We have had communication with other food service directors, as well as leaders at the Boys and Girls Club and YMCA. As of the preparation of this item in the updated background document early afternoon on Sunday, Jenny has the following communication to share. Please note that this may be revised and/or added to by the time we get to Wednesday evening and the beginning of the closure.

“All students at all schools will be offered 5 breakfasts and 5 lunches in a large grocery bag on Tuesday’s dismissal. There are no charges for these meals. The meals will consist of a variety of items including homemade muffins, fresh fruit and veggies, packaged sandwiches; some foods will need refrigeration and will need to be sorted upon arrival at home. The purpose of these meals is to provide a variety of foods to help balance life at home. 

More meals will be coming but we are working delivery or pick up methods pending learning plans. Information on receiving additional meals will be shared soon via school messenger and our schools’ food service page on the SBSD website.”  

I should also let you know that Jenny has filed the appropriate food waiver with the state. Jenny can share additional updates on Wednesday, or Jake or I can plan to share those updates if she is unable to join us.

3. Approve High School Spanish Teacher

Principal Nickel and the SBHS interview committee recommend the hiring of Elizabeth Gerondale to fill the Spanish teacher vacancy beginning with the 2020-21 school year. Elizabeth (Libbie) earned a Spanish degree from UW - Oshkosh and teaching certification from UW - Green Bay. She lived in Spain for two years and is currently teaching at DePere High School and DePere Middle School. 

Her high school principal provided significant accolades for her work with students. Her cooperating teacher stated, "I have had five student teachers, and she's the best one I've had." Her university supervisor simply stated, "Hire her!" We are happy to do so. Libbie has ties to Sturgeon Bay and is excited to work in our school system. 

Motion Stephani/Jennerjohn to approve hire of Elizabeth Gerondale as Spanish teacher at Sturgeon Bay High School.  Motion carried unanimously. 
4. Approve High School Math Teacher 

Principal Nickel and the interview committee recommend the hiring of Trevor Smith to fill the math teacher vacancy beginning with the 2020-21 school year. Trevor is a Sturgeon Bay High School graduate. He earned a bachelor’s degree from UW - Green Bay, majoring in math and minoring in education. Trevor student taught at Sturgeon Bay and has been a regular substitute teacher throughout the district. The High School Math Department is excited to bring back one of its own to take a teaching position at the high school. 

Motion Hougaard/Chisholm to approve hire of Trevor Smith as Math teacher at Sturgeon Bay High School.  Motion carried unanimously. 

5. Approve Student Council Advisor

Principal Bob Nickel recommends Dr. John Jandrin as the new Student Council advisor at SBHS.  Dr. Jandrin is a social studies teacher at the high school.

Motion Chisholm/Stephens to hire Dr. John Jandrin as Student Council advisor.  Motion carried unanimously.

6. Facility Referendum Update (informational item – no action required)

Again this month I wanted to summarize the various ways we are getting factual information out to residents in the days and weeks ahead as we approach the early voting window, as well as Election Day on April 7.  

 
 Informational Materials 

· Spring Community Newsletter hit mailboxes the first week of March

· Community postcard/mailer hit mailboxes in February

· The Fact Sheet has been available with the display boards, has been shared at special events and presentations, is on the website, etc.

· Display boards

· The original sets of two informational boards

· The two sets of five different boards with pictures of other projects as examples to help people think about what could be possible with our project

· District Update/Referendum PowerPoint presentation

· Social media posts (draw attention to documents via links, etc.—see website info. below, too)

· Frequently-Asked questions document

Informational Opportunities for Parents and the Community

· Website – Facility Referendum Info. 2019-2020 page

· Top “Quick Link” listed on the district home page

· Also first item listed under District/District Information drop down menu

· Where we house the various materials once available, as well as historical information

· Noon Rotary Feb. 20 & the ADRC March 4

· Local Media

· Continue with sharing press releases & printed materials

· Radio interviews & shows (ex. WDOR with Eddie Allen Feb. 25)

· March 4 Referendum Information Night (6:00 – 7:00 P.M.) at the high school – planned as more of an informal/fair approach than attending a presentation 

· Special thanks to everyone who attended and participated in this event

· March 14 Coffeehouse session at 5th & Jefferson with two board members

· “Drive through experience” at Parent/Teacher Conference Nights 

· We know parents are quite busy—but we also know we have a high percentage of parental attendance overall at conferences in our district

· Display boards & handouts available; some Board presence staffing the “table” as well

Starting the week of February 10-14, I am also holding informal after-school sessions for staff so they are aware of the various resources available to them and residents.  Staff certainly don’t need to be experts on the referendum, but they do need a basic understanding of what is occurring and where to point people for more information if someone asks them.

· TJ Walker - February 12

· Sunrise – February 17

· Sunset – February 18

· SBHS – February 19

· Sawyer – February 24 

7. School Safety Drill Summary (informational item – no action required)

While districts are now required to conduct at least one school safety drill per year, the Board has heard a number of times about how we plan to hold safety drills at least quarterly.  Our belief is that this should also be done at the school level in a manner that is appropriate for the young people, parents, and staff members involved with that building.

This winter there have been varying reports in the national media about what types of drills are or are not helpful, harmful, and so forth.  We have not and do not intend to be involved with any training or drills for students or staff members that would ever lead anyone to believe that their life is in danger when it is not.  I have seen news reports elsewhere where this has occurred, as have many of you.  As a school district leader, and also as a parent, I do believe quality communication and preparation is appropriate—but I do not believe training or drills that scare people or lead them to believe that an active shooter is indeed in the building are appropriate.

As a longtime high school educator and administrator, it is also my experience that all students and staff members should know where the safety plans are posted, what information is in them, how to go about implementing the various components, and so forth.  One of the success stories from the safety planning work we did in my own principal days involved an announced safety drill and a classroom that for whatever reason (it may have been during a passing time) did not have a staff member in it.  The students immediately followed the protocol on their own, properly closed the door, turned off the lights, etc.  We saw clearly that students are more than capable not only of following the protocols which we reviewed and talked about with them during each school year, but also taking a leadership role to make sure a situation could be addressed.  

Included with the meeting packet is a report from the most recent lockdown drill conducted at the secondary campus.  The secondary principals and I thought it was an appropriate way to keep you informed and also respond to some of the things reported in the news media.

8. First Reading of Board Policy 6235 – Fund Balance (revision)

In June of 2019, the Board had approved a revised fund balance policy.  Upon discussing the matter more recently with PMA, it was suggested that the district consider establishing a minimum fund balance percentage, or floor, if you will.  We had discussed that briefly last June as something we may want to consider in the future, but with us being new to having enough fund balance to avoid the need to short-term borrow we were pleased with the financial progress at that point.

Included in the meeting packet is a policy draft which reads exactly as is currently in place with the proposed addition of one sentence at the end of the first paragraph which suggests the establishment of 15% as a minimum Fund 10 fund balance.  Immediately following the policy draft with revision in the meeting packet is a fund balance summary visual that Jake assembled for us.  As you’ll see, the fund balance ranges from as low as 8.7% in 2007, to 15.68% in 2010, to 25.56 (2016), 23.76% (2017), and 25.09% (2018) the past three years.

No action is needed at this time, since we are simply conducting a first reading.  We could approve a revised policy as early as next month.

9. First Reading of Board Policy 8210 – School Calendar (revision)

Given the events of the past few days, I believe it is important to make reference to remote and/or virtual learning in our policy that references the loss of school days, instructional time, etc.  The administration reviews this policy virtually each year when it comes to looking at the weather delays and closures.  I believe adding a sentence like the following allows the Board the opportunity to clearly endorse the use of remote and/or virtual learning as part of our instructional program in special circumstances:

“The loss of instructional days due to extenuating circumstances may be offset by remote and/or virtual learning.”
No action is needed at this time, since we are simply conducting a first reading.  We could approve a revised policy as early as next month.

10. Non-Exempt Staff Leave - (informational item – no action required)
Jake Holtz will work with Kim Gordon and other Business Officials, as well as review legal advice we have access to, in order to put together a summary of the potential impact of an extended closure for support staff compensation and insurance impacts, for those in that situation and how districts are handling it. Jake will also work to provide a few options about how we may want to approach this.  I do not expect this to be ready for the Board until the meeting on Wednesday, but we can plan to share it with you if something would be prepared earlier.  

While we anticipate the need to staff our offices and have the maintenance department continue to work, the vast majority of teacher associate positions exist to work in person with students on the days that school is in session.  These are important positions and we value the support and supervision they provide for students; we also know that we need to be fiscally responsible.  We are adding this agenda item to ensure that we are appropriately examining options and especially so the Board is able to provide appropriate guidance and oversight.   

As of this most recent update to the background document, we anticipate having teacher associates report to work on Thursday of this week.  This would give principals, secretaries, and teachers some time on Wednesday to consider what they might need assistance with.  This would also give us the chance to meet with that employee group to give them an update on the information gathered, as well as pertinent points from this agenda item during the Board meeting.

11. Reports 

a. Legislative - None
b. CESA - None
c. Committee/Seminars - None
d. Administrative Report presented.
e. Superintendent’s Report presented.
12. Adjourn Motion: Miller/Chisholm to adjourn at 9:07 PM.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Respectfully submitted by,

Mikki Rankin
Board Recording Secretary

Date: 
_____________________________________
President’s Signature:  _____________________________________
